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     The present Federal Law defines the legal and economic framework of 
investment  
activities pursued in the form of capital investments on the territory of  
the Russian Federation and also lays down the guarantees of equal 
protection  
of rights, interests and property of subjects of investment activities 
pursued  
in the form of capital investments irrespective of forms of ownership 
involved. 
 
                      Chapter I. General Provisions 
 
     Article 1. Main Concepts 
     The following basic concepts are used for the purposes of the 
present Federal Law: 
     investments are monetary resources, securities, other property, 
including property rights, other rights which have cash value that are 
invested in objects of entrepreneurial and/or other activities with the 
aim of generating profits and/or achieving other useful results; 
     investment activity is the act of making investments and pursuance 
of practical measures with the aim of generating profits and and/or 
achieving other useful results; 
     capital investments are investments in fixed capital (fixed assets), 
including the outlays for new construction projects, enlargement, 
reconstruction and technical re-equipment of operating enterprises, 
purchase of machinery, equipment, tools, accessories, survey and 
prospecting projects and other expenses; 
     investment project is the process of justifying the economic 
feasibility, volume and time framework for carrying out capital 
investments, including the required design plans and specifications and 
cost estimates drafted in accordance with the legislation of the Russian 
Federation and the standards (norms and rules) approved in an established 
manner as well as the description of practical measures to implement 
investments (business plan). 
 
     Article 2. Relations Governed by the Present Federal Law 
     The present Federal Law shall cover the relations associated with 
investment activities performed in the form of capital investments. 
 
     Article 3. Objects of Capital Investments 
     1. Objects of capital investment in the Russian Federation shall be 
various kinds of new property being created, and other property 
undergoing modernization which are in private, state, municipal and other 
ownership, with exceptions stipulated by federal statutes. 
     2. It is prohibited to undertake capital investments in objects 
which creation and utilization contradicts the legislation of the Russian 
Federation and the standards (norms and rules) approved in an established 
manner. 
 



     Article 4. Subjects of Investment Activities Pursued in the Form of 
Capital Investments 
     1. Investors, customers, contractors, users of capital investment 
objects and other persons shall be the subjects of investment activities 
performed in the form of capital investments (hereafter referred to as 
subjects of investment activities). 
     2. Investors shall make capital investments on the territory of the 
Russian Federation using their own and/or attracted resources in 
accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation. Investors may 
be both natural persons and legal entities which are created on the basis 
of a joint operations contract, and also associations of legal entities, 
the former having no legal entity status, State bodies, bodies of the 
local self-government, as well as foreign subjects of entrepreneurial 
activity (hereafter referred to as foreign investors) 
     3. Customers are properly authorized natural persons and legal 
entities engaged in the realization of investment projects. In so doing 
they shall not interfere in the entrepreneurial and/or other kinds of 
activities pursued by other subjects of investment activities unless 
otherwise follows from an agreement existing between them. Investors can 
be customers. 
     A customer who is not an investor shall have the rights of 
ownership, use and disposal of capital investments for the period and 
within the competence which are stipulated by a contract and/or State 
agreement in accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation. 
     4. Contractors are natural persons and legal entities performing 
works under a work contract and/or State contract concluded with 
customers pursuant to the Civil Code of the Russian Federation. 
Contractors must hold a license to pursue the kind of activities which 
are to be licensed in accordance with the Federal Law. 
     5. Users of capital investment objects are natural persons and legal 
entities, including foreign ones, as well as State agencies, bodies of 
the local self-government, foreign states, international associations and 
organizations for which the said objects are created. Investors can be 
the users of capital investment objects. 
     6. A subject of investment activities shall have the right to 
combine the functions of two or more subjects, unless otherwise is 
established by an agreement and/or State contract they conclude. 
 
     Article 5. Activities of Foreign Investors on the Territory of the 
Russian Federation 
     Relations associated with investment activities pursued in the form 
of capital investments by foreign investors on the territory of the 
Russian Federation shall be governed by international agreements of the 
Russian Federation, the Civil Code of the Russian Federation, the present 
Federal Law, other federal statutes and other normative legal acts of the 
Russian Federation. If an international agreement of the Russian 
Federation stipulates rules which differ from those set out in the 
present Federal Law, the rules of the international agreement shall 
prevail. 
 
      Chapter II. Legal and Economic Basics of Investment Activity 
Pursued in the Form of Capital Investments 
 
     Article 6. Rights of Investors 
     Investors shall have the following rights: 
     - to pursue investment activities performed in the form of capital 
investments with exceptions established by federal statutes; 



     - to independently determine amounts and directions of capital 
investments, as well as to conclude agreements with other subjects of 
investment activity in keeping with the Civil Code of the Russian 
Federation; 
     - to own, use and dispose of objects of capital investments and 
results of completed capital investments; 
     - to transfer under an agreement and/or State contract their rights 
to perform capital investments and to their results to natural persons 
and legal entities, State bodies and local self-government bodies in 
accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - to exercise control over target use of resources channeled for 
capital investments; 
     - to pool their own and attracted resources with the resources of 
other investors with the aim of joint implementation of capital 
investments on the basis of an agreement and in keeping with the 
legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - to exercise other rights stipulated by an agreement and/or State 
contract in accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation. 
 
     Article 7. Responsibilities of Subjects of Investment Activities 
     Subjects of investment activities shall: 
     - pursue investment activities in accordance with the international 
agreements of the Russian Federation, federal statutes and other 
normative legal acts of the Russian Federation, statutes of the subjects 
of the Russian Federation, other normative legal acts of the subjects of 
the Russian Federation, as well as with the properly approved standards 
(norms and rules); 
     - comply with the requirements of State agencies and their officials 
which are not at variance with norms of the legislation of the Russian 
Federation; 
     - ensure the target use of resources allocated towards capital 
investments. 
 
     Article 8. Relations between Subjects of Investment Activities 
     1. Relations between subjects of investment activities shall be 
governed by an agreement and/or a State contract they conclude in 
accordance with the Civil Code of the Russian Federation. 
     2. Terms of agreements and/or of State contracts concluded between 
subjects of investment activities shall be valid for their entire 
duration, apart from cases covered by the present Federal Law and other 
federal statutes. 
 
     Article 9. Sources Used to Fund Capital Investments 
     Investors shall fund capital investments through the use of their 
own and/or attracted resources. 
 
     Article 10. Interaction between Bodies of the State Power of the 
Russian Federation and Bodies of the State Power of the Subjects of the 
Russian Federation and Bodies of the Local Self-Government in the Area of 
Investment Activities Pursued in the Form of Capital Investments 
     Bodies of State power of the Russian Federation and bodies of State 
power of the subjects of the Russian Federation and bodies of the local 
self-government upon coordination with the former can interact in the 
area of investment activities performed in the form of capital 
investments in accordance with the Constitution of the Russian 
Federation, the present Federal Law and other federal statutes. 
 



     Chapter III. State Regulation of Investment Activities Pursued in 
the Form of Capital Investments 
 
     Article 11. Forms and Methods of State Regulation of Investment 
Activity Pursued in the Form of Capital Investments 
     1. State regulation of investment activities pursued in the form of 
capital investments shall be exercised by bodies of State power of the 
Russian Federation and bodies of State power of the subjects of the 
Russian Federation. 
     2. State regulation of investment activities pursued in the form of 
capital investments shall provide for: 
     1) creation of favorable conditions for the development of 
investment activities performed in the form of capital investments; 
     - improvement of the taxation system, system for accruing 
amortization charges and for the use of amortization deductions; 
     - establishing special tax regimes which are not to be individually 
tailored for specific subjects of investment activities; 
     - protection of investor interests; 
     - granting to subjects of investment activities easy terms for the 
use of land and other natural resources which are not at variance with 
the legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - wide scale attraction of individual citizens' resources and other 
extra-budgetary sources to finance housing construction projects and 
construction of social and cultural infrastructure facilities; 
     - setting up and developing networks of information gathering and 
analytical centers with the aim of conducting regular pooling and 
publication of rating assessments of subjects of investment activities; 
     - adoption of anti-monopoly measures; 
     - improvement of possibilities for use of pledges in the granting of 
credits; 
     - development of financial leasing in the Russian Federation; 
     - conduct of revaluation of fixed assets to match the inflation 
rate; 
     - creating possibilities for subjects of investment activities to 
establish their own investment funds; 
     2) direct participation of the State in investment activity pursued 
in the form of capital investments by way of: 
     - drafting, approval and funding of investment projects implemented 
by the Russian Federation jointly with foreign countries and also 
investment projects funded by the federal budget resources and the 
resources of budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federation; 
     - drafting the list of construction cites and facilities to be 
modernized for the federal state needs to the charge of the federal 
budget resources and the resources of budgets of the subjects of the 
Russian Federation; 
     - granting on competitive basis the State guarantees under 
investment projects to the charge of the federal budget resources (the 
Development Budget of the Russian Federation) and the resources of 
budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federation. The procedure for 
granting the State guarantees to the charge of the federal budget 
resources (the Development Budget of the Russian Federation) shall be 
laid down by the Government of the Russian Federation, while those 
granted to the charge of budgets of the subjects of the Russian 
Federation shall be established by executive bodies of the subjects of 
the Russian Federation in question. 
     - allocating on competitive basis the federal budget resources (the 
Development Budget of the Russian Federation) and the resources of 



budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federation to fund investment 
projects. The aforementioned  
resources shall be allocated on repayment and term basis involving 
payment of interest stipulated by the federal statute on the relevant 
year federal budget, or subject to pledging to the State ownership of a 
corresponding stake of shares of a joint stock company being set up which 
are to be sold on the securities market after an established period and 
generated proceeds to be remitted to revenues of a corresponding budgets. 
The procedure for allocating on competitive basis the federal budget 
resources (the Development Budget of the Russian Federation) shall be 
determined by the Government of the Russian Federation, while those 
involving allocation of funds of budgets of the subjects of the Russian 
Federation shall be established by executive bodies of the subjects of 
the Russian Federation in question. 
     - performance of expert examinations of investment projects in 
accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - protection of Russian organizations from supplies of technologies, 
equipment, components and materials which are obsolete and consume large 
amounts of materials and energy, which are not based on results of 
advanced research, (including those used in the course of the 
implementation of the Development Budget of the Russian Federation); 
     - drafting and approval of the standards (norms and rules) and 
control over compliance therewith; 
     - issue of bond-based loans, of guaranteed target loans; 
     - involving into investment those projects which were suspended, and 
moth-balled construction projects and State owned objects; 
     - granting of concessions to Russian and foreign investors based on 
results of tenders (auctions and bids) in accordance with the legislation 
of the Russian Federation; 
     3. State regulation of investment activities pursued in the form of 
capital investments can have other forms and methods in keeping with the 
legislation of the Russian Federation. 
 
     Article 12. State Regulation of Investment Activities Activity 
Pursued in the Form of Capital Investments under Emergency Situation 
Conditions 
     In case emergency situations arise on the territory of the Russian 
Federation subjects of investment activities situated in an emergency 
situation area shall operate pursuant to the legislation of the Russian 
Federation. 
 
     Article 13. The Procedure for Taking Decisions on Making the State 
Capital Investments 
     1. Decisions to make the State capital investments shall be made by 
bodies of State power in accordance with the legislation of the Russian 
Federation. 
     2. Outlays on funding the State capital investments shall be 
envisaged by: 
     - the federal budget, provided such outlays constitute a part of 
expenditures to implement relevant federal target programs, as well as on 
the basis of proposals made by the President of the Russian Federation or 
the Government of the Russian Federation; 
     - budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federation, provided such 
outlays constitute a part of expenditures to implement relevant regional 
target programs, as well as on the basis of proposals made by the bodies 
of executive power  
of the subjects of the Russian Federation. 



     3. Investment projects funded by the federal budget resources shall 
be drafted, examined and approved in accordance with the legislation of 
the Russian Federation in the manner established for federal target 
programs. Lists of investment projects funded by the federal budget 
resources shall make up the federal investment programs. 
     4. The procedure for funding investment projects by the federal 
budget resources shall be established by the Government of the Russian 
Federation, while the procedure for funding investment projects by 
resources of budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federation shall be 
established by executive bodies of the subjects of the Russian Federation 
in question. Lists of investment projects funded by the resources of 
budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federations shall make up the 
regional investment programs. 
     5. After the Russian Federation concludes relevant international 
agreements decisions shall be made to use the federal budget resources to 
fund investment projects and/or investment programs implemented by the 
Russian Federation jointly with foreign countries. 
     6. State customers shall hold tenders in accordance with the 
legislation of the Russian Federation to place orders among contractors 
for construction works for the State needs which are funded by the 
federal budget and resources of budgets of the subjects of the Russian 
Federation. 
     7. Pursuant to the legislation of the Russian Federation the Audit 
Chamber of the Russian Federation and the federal bodies of executive 
power authorized thereto shall exercise control over target and efficient 
use of the federal budget resources allocated to capital investments. 
Bodies authorized by the subjects of the Russian Federation in question 
shall exercise control over target and efficient use of the resources of 
budgets of the subjects of the Russian Federation. 
 
     Article 14. Expert Examination of Investment Projects 
     1. Prior to approval of all investment projects whatever their 
sources of funding and ownership forms of the capital investment objects 
they are to undergo expert examination pursuant to the legislation of the 
Russian Federation. 
     Expert examination of investment projects is performed in order to 
prevent creation of objects which violate the rights of natural persons 
and legal entities, interests of the State or do not meet the 
requirements of properly approved standards (norms and rules), as well as 
in order to assess the efficiency of such capital investments. 
     2. Investment projects funded by the resources of the federal 
budget, the resources of budgets of the subjects of the Russian 
Federation and also investment projects of high importance for the 
national economy, whatever their sources of funding and ownership forms 
of capital investment objects are to undergo the State expert examination 
performed by State authorities authorized thereto. 
     The Government of the Russian Federation shall determine the 
procedure for performing the State expert examination of investment 
projects. 
     3. All investment projects shall undergo environmental expert 
examination in accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation. 
 
    Chapter IV. State Guarantees of Rights of Subjects of Investment 
Activity and Protection of Capital Investments 
 
     Article 15. State Guarantees of Rights of Subjects of Investment 
Activity 



     In accordance with the present Federal Law, other federal statutes 
and other legal normative acts of the Russian Federation, laws of the 
subjects of the Russian Federation, and other legal normative acts of the 
subjects of the Russian Federation the State shall guarantee to all 
subjects of investment activities irrespective of their ownership forms: 
     - ensured equality of rights in performance of investment 
activities; 
     - the openness in discussions of investment projects; 
     - the right of appeal in judicial order of any decisions, actions 
(inactions) of state authorities, bodies of the local self-government and 
their officials; 
     - stability of rights of subjects of investment activities. If any 
laws are adopted which lay down for subjects of investment activities any 
rules that differ from those which have been in effect when they have 
concluded such agreements, conditions of such agreements shall be 
retained, apart from cases when the law stipulates that it covers 
relations arising from agreements concluded earlier; 
     - the protection of capital investments. 
 
     Article 16. Protection of Capital Investments 
     1. Capital investments may be: 
     - nationalized only subject to the preliminary and fair value 
compensation by the State of losses inflicted to subjects of investment 
activities pursuant to the Constitution of the Russian Federation, the 
Civil Code of the Russian Federation; 
     - requisitioned by decision of the State authorities in cases, by 
the procedure and on terms set out in the Civil Code of the Russian 
Federation. 
     2. Capital investments shall be insured in keeping with the 
legislation of the Russian Federation. 
 
     Article 17. Responsibilities of Subjects of Investment Activities 
     1. In case of a breach of requirements of the legislation of the 
Russian Federation, terms of an agreement and/or a State contract 
subjects of investment activities shall be held liable in accordance with 
the legislation of the Russian Federation. 
     2. Disputes associated with investment activities pursued in the 
form of capital investments shall be settled in the procedure laid down 
by the legislation of the Russian Federation, international agreements of 
the Russian Federation. 
 
     Article 18. Termination or Suspension of Investment Activities 
Pursued in the Form of Capital Investments 
     1. Investment activities pursued in the form of capital investments 
shall be terminated or suspended in the procedure laid down by the 
legislation of the Russian Federation. 
     2. The procedure for compensating losses incurred by subjects of 
investment activities in case of termination or suspension of investment 
activities pursued in the form of capital investments shall be determined 
by the legislation  
of the Russian Federation, and concluded agreements and/or State 
contracts. 
 
     Chapter V. Basics of the Regulation of Investment Activity Made in 
the Form of Capital Investments by Local Self-Government Bodies 
 



     Article 19. Forms and Methods Used by the Local Self-Government 
Bodies to Regulate Investment Activities Pursued in the Form of Capital 
Investments 
     1. Regulation of investment activities pursued in the form of 
capital investments by the bodies of local self-government shall provide 
for: 
     1) creating in municipal entities favorable conditions for 
investment activities pursued in the form of capital investments through: 
- granting local tax benefits to subjects of investment activities; 
     - protection of investor interests; 
     - granting to subjects of investment activities easy terms of the 
use of municipally owned land and other natural resources which are not 
at variance with the legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - wide scale attraction of funds of individual citizens and other 
extra-budgetary sources to finance housing construction projects and 
construction of social and cultural infrastructure facilities; 
     2) direct participation of the local self-government bodies in 
activities pursued in the form of capital investments through: 
     - drafting, approval and funding of investment projects implemented 
by municipal entities; 
     - allocation on competitive basis of local budget resources to fund 
investment projects. The aforementioned resources shall be allocated both 
on repayment and term basis involving payment of interest envisaged by 
the normative legal acts on local budgets, or subject to pledging to the 
municipal ownership of a corresponding part of shares of a joint stock 
company being set up which are to be sold after an established period on 
the securities market and the generated proceeds to be remitted to 
revenues of local budgets. The procedure for allocating on competitive 
basis the local budget resources shall be determined by the 
representative body of the local self-government in accordance with the 
legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - performance of expert examination of investment projects in 
accordance with the legislation of the Russian Federation; 
     - issue of municipal loans in accordance with the legislation of the 
Russian Federation; 
     - involvement in the investment process of municipally owned 
suspended and moth-balled construction projects and facilities. 
     2. Bodies of the local self-government shall grant on competitive 
basis municipal guarantees under investment projects at the expense of 
the local budget resources. The procedure for granting on competitive 
basis the municipal guarantees under investment projects at the expense 
of the local budget resources shall be determined by the representative 
body of the local self-government in accordance with the legislation of 
the Russian Federation. 
     3. Local budgets shall provide for expenditures aimed at funding 
investment activities pursued by the local self-government bodies in the 
form of capital investments. Bodies authorized thereto by the 
representative bodies of the local self-government shall exercise control 
over target and effective use of local budget resources allocated towards 
capital investments. 
     4. If the local self-government bodies participate in funding of 
investment projects undertaken by the Russian Federation and the subjects 
of the Russian Federation, such investment projects shall be drafted and 
approved upon coordination with the local selfgovernment bodies. 
     5. When conducting investment activities the local selfgovernment 
bodies have the right to interact with the local selfgovernment bodies of 



other municipal entities, including through pooling their own and 
attracted resources on the  
basis of agreements they can conclude and in accordance with the 
legislation of the Russian Federation. 
     6. Bodies of the local self-government shall use other forms and 
methods pursuant to the legislation of the Russian Federation to regulate 
investment activities pursued in the form of capital investments. 
 
     Article 20. Municipal Guarantees of Rights of Subjects of Investment 
Activities 
     In accordance with the present Federal Law, other federal statutes 
and other legal normative acts of the Russian Federation, laws of the 
subjects of the Russian Federation, and other legal normative acts of the 
subjects of the Russian Federation, bodies of the local selfgovernment 
shall guarantee to all subjects of investment activities irrespective of 
their ownership forms: 
     - ensured equality of rights in performance of investment 
activities; 
     - the openness in discussions of investment projects; 
     - stability of rights of subjects of investment activities. 
 
                    Chapter VI. Concluding Provisions 
 
     Article 21. On Declaring Null and Void Certain Legal Acts in 
Connection with the Adoption of the Present Federal Law 
     In connection with the adoption of the present Federal Law the 
following shall be regarded as invalid as regards the norms conflicting 
with the present Federal Law: 
     The Law of the RSFSR on Investment Activities in the RSFSR 
(Vedomosti Syezda Narodnykh Deputatov RSFSR i Verkhovnogo Soveta RSFSR, 
No. 29, Item 1005, 1991); 
     Resolution of the Supreme Soviet of the RSFSR on the Introduction 
into Force of the Law of the RSFSR on Investment Activities in the RSFSR 
(Vedomosti Syezda Narodnykh Deputatov RSFSR i Verkhovnogo Soveta RSFSR, 
No. 29, Item 1006, 1991); 
     Article 5 of the Federal Law on the Introduction of Amendments and 
Addenda in the Legal Acts of the Russian Federation in Connection with 
the Adoption of Laws of the Russian Federation "on Standartization", "on 
Ensuring Continuity of Measurements", "on Certification of Products and 
Services" (Collected Acts of the Russian Federation, No. 26, Item 2397, 
1995). 
 
     Article 22. Entry into Force of the present Federal Law The present 
Federal Law will enter into force upon its official publication. 
 
     Article 23. Bringing Legal Acts into Line with the Present Federal 
Law 
     President of the Russian Federation, the Government of the Russian 
Federation shall bring their legal acts in conformity with the present 
Federal Law. 
 
President of 
the Russian Federation  B.Yeltsin 
 
Moscow, the Kremlin, 
No. 39-FZ 
February 25, 1999 



 


